SECRET (0 MEETING RECORD! 10 DOWNING STREET LONDON SWIA 2AA From the Private Secretary 11 May 1988 Dear Geoffer NHS REVIEW The Prime Minister held a further meeting on 9 May to discuss the review of the National Health Service, the fifth meeting in the present series. I should be grateful if you and copy recipients would ensure that this record of the discussion is shown only to those with an operational need to Those present at the meeting were the Chancellor of the Exchequer, the Secretary of State for Social Services, the Chief Secretary to the Treasury, the Minister for Health, Sir Roy Griffiths, Sir Robin Butler, Mr Wilson and Mr Monger (Cabinet Office) and Mr O'Sullivan (Policy Unit). The meeting had before it: 'Charting the way ahead', a paper, HCl8, by the Secretary of State dated 22 April; 'a scheme for Contracting out the NHS', a minute by the Chancellor dated 22 April; 'an outline timetable for the review', a note by the Cabinet Office dated 4 May. In discussion of the paper by the Secretary of State, the following points were made: The purpose of the proposed new structure was to separate buying from provision of health care. This had been identified by the group at a previous meeting as a promising approach. It would introduce competition and force the buyer to look for the most effective providers, and the providers to improve their services so as to attract buyers. (b) A great deal still remained to be worked out, however, as to how the approach would work in practice. One of the most important questions to be decided was the identity of the buyer. It was argued that at least at first there

was little practical alternative to giving the District
SECRET

SECRET - 2 -

SECRET place. A paper should be prepared on the subject for the group to consider at its next meeting. The Prime Minister, summing up this part of the discussion, said that more work was needed on the details of the new structure. It was essential for the group to be satisfied that it would work on the ground and would represent a substantial improvement on present arrangements. A number of aspects had been identified on which further discussion was required, in particular the identity of the buyers, the arrangements for funding and controlling expenditure, the nature of the contracts between buyers and providers, and the development of adequate information systems. The Secretary of State should arrange for a paper to be prepared on these and other practical aspects of the proposed structure for the group to consider at its next meeting. The Chancellor of the Exchequer, introducing his paper on contracting out of the NHS, said that, as the group had asked, it considered how a contracting out system could best be made to work. But his own study of the option had led him to the conclusion that it was unattractive. This was mainly because of the high deadweight cost and the probability that it would lead to pressure for a similar concession for education. There was, however, an option of providing relief for private health insurance premiums paid by the elderly. There were disadvantages in this too but there was some political pressure for it and it seemed a more promising option to pursue. In discussion, the following were the main points made: (a) There was a strong case for encouraging a movement towards the private sector. This was necessary to provide downward pressure on NHS costs in the long run. (b) One means by which this movement might take place was through the expansion of company health schemes. The group should consider how such an expansion might be promoted. One apparently promising possibility would be to exempt premiums paid by employers under a company scheme from taxation as a benefit in kind in the hands of the employees. The idea of a contribution rebate needed further consideration. If the NHS were made more efficient and responsive to consumers, the private sector might become comparatively less attractive and the upward pressure on NHS costs would become still greater. The assessment of the balance of advantage in a contribution rebate should be based on a dynamic not a static analysis. More particularly, a rebate for contracting out of the NHS for cold surgery would help to reduce waiting lists, which were made up mainly of those awaiting such treatment. A possible improvement in the working of the NHS which should be examined further was the removal or modification of the present restrictions on the number of SECRET